MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 25TH OCTOBER 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/21:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, McIlroy and P McShane.
Chairman’s Business
Councillor McConaghy gave Council’s condolences to families in the area who had suffered a bereavement since the last meeting.  He mentioned in particular Councillor McIlroy who had lost his brother over the weekend, and Francis Douglas, a former employee, who had died on Monday morning.
All members wished to be associated with these comments.
10/21:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 27TH SEPTEMBER 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 27th September 2010 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 27th September 2010 be adopted.”

10/21:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 27TH SEPTEMBER 2010
Vandalism of Bins
Councillor C McShane stated that there had been a recent incident where a local resident had had both their blue and black bins destroyed by fire.  She stated that further to this there had been stone throwing when the Fire Service came to deal with this incident.  She stated that this was to be condemned.  She stated that this resident was a single parent and asked members, in the current circumstances, that they consider replacing the two bins.
Councillor Blaney stated that he had previously asked for a bin to be replaced for an OAP who had had their bin burnt but that Council policy meant that it could not be replaced.

Councillor C McShane stated that she understood the Council policy but appealed that Council show sympathy for this particular case in the current economic climate.

Councillor M Black stated that she had sympathy for this individual but that the policy was in place.

Councillor Harding stated that all members felt badly but informed members that this could set a precedent and could lead to more requests.

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That Council replace the bins which had been burnt.”

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour of and nine against the proposal which was lost.

Nenagh
Councillor Graham stated that Councillors McCambridge, Newcombe and himself had attended Nenagh last weekend.  He informed members that they had been well received and welcomed.

Ballycastle Town Partnership Town Development and Action Plan sub group

Councillor McMullan stated that he had talked to Brian Hume and that he had confirmed that there would not be a problem with another Councillor being nominated onto this group.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor C McShane would also be nominated to work on the Ballycastle Town Partnership Town Development and Action Plan sub group.
10/21:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2008/0371/O C/O Vision Design, 31 Rainey Street, Magherafelt, BT45 5DA.  Location, Clare Park, Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed conference centre utilising previously approved access road for hotel planning ref E/2004/0433/F.

E/2009/0192/F  The Glens Angling Club, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, approximately 278m SE from 153 Glendun Road, Cushendun.  Proposed new fish hatchery unit along with access bridge over Glendun River.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0270/F  Mr H McCurdy C/O Brendan McMullan, 93 Iniscarn Road, Desertmartin, BT45 5NJ.  Location adjacent to 164 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement of existing Portbradden Service Station with single domestic dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient information being provided to determine the application.

Councillor McConaghy requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0281/F  Causeway & Bushmills Railway Co Ltd, C/O Studiorogers, The Egg Store, Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, Tramway Halt Bushmills Station, Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed railway halt to include commercial facilities and two apartments above.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no overriding reason why this development could not be located within a settlement, prominence, lack of integration, build up, detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, marring of the distinction between the defined settlement limit and the surrounding countryside, adverse affect to the setting of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site AONB and listed building, flood risk, prematurity and damage to a tourist resource.
Councillor McAllister stated that this venture started in 2002. He informed members that £250,000 had been invested in replica trams.  He stated that this application had been ongoing for fifteen months and informed members that he felt that it should have been dealt with sooner.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,


“That this application be referred to the Minister.”

E/2010/0007/  M Feetham, C/O J E McKernan & Son, 25 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, 400m North of 140 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.
E/2010/0017/O  Messrs B Watson, 159 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, Co Antrim.  Location 120m NE of 159 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for 2 storey House on a farm.

E/2010/0145/DC  Bushmills Properties, C/O TSA Planning, 18 Clarence Chambers, Donegal Square East, Belfast, BT1 5HE.  Location, 121 & 123 Main Street to 5 Bridge Street (rear of 125 – 141 Main Street) Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of existing residential development currently under construction.

E/2010/0150/F  Bushmills Properties, C/O TSA Planning, 19 Clarence Chambers, Donegall Square East, Belfast, BT1 5HE.  Location, 121 & 123 Main Street to 5 Bridge Street (rear of 125 – 141 Main Street) Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of existing residential development and construction of residential scheme comprising 19 no 2 bed and 3 bed apartments, 1 retail unit, associated parking, site and access works.
There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2010/0176/F  Jiro Constructors, 3 Torr Way, Belfast, BT10 0DL.  Location 4 Larrybane Park, Ballintoy.  Proposed changes to approved plans to include an increase of ridge height and the addition of two gable windows (retrospective)

Councillor C McShane stated that residents were happy that this infill site was being developed but informed members that many people in the Cul-de-sac were angry that the applicant had gone against the approved plans.  She stated that she wished to record her objection to this approval.
Ms McMath stated that the building was only 0.6m higher than the proposed development and 0.1m more in gable depth.  She stated that it was still within the footprint and was within the context of other two storey buildings in the vicinity.  With regard to penalties, she stated that this was dependant upon the development and if it was acceptable to enforcement.
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister,


“That Council agree with the approval.”

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour of and eight against the proposal which was lost.
E/2010/0183/F  Mr & Mrs D McDonnell, 1 Kilmore Road, Glenariff, Waterfoot.  Location, 1 Kilmore Road, Glenariff, Waterfoot.  Proposed alterations/additions to house to provide first floor accommodation and 2 storey side and rear extensions to provide bedrooms and dining area and new front porch.  

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being detrimental to the environmental quality of the area by reason of unacceptable rural design and detraction from the scenic quality of AONB.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,


“That an Office Meeting be held for additional information.”

This was agreed.

E/2010/0215/F  Mr & Mrs P Thompson, C/O Fleming McKernan Associates, 1 Upper Abbey Street, Coleraine, BT52 1BF.  Location, 88 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling and detached garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being situated within a flood plain, being contrary to Sustainable Development in the Countryside policy in that it is not sited within the established cartilage of the existing dwelling and lack of suitable visibility splays.

Councillor C McShane requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

Deferred Applications
E/2009/0035/F  Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to 61 Kinadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed retirement farm dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2009/0199/F  J Smyth, C/O Norman Perry, Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, 120m NE of 78 Capecastle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed farm dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed new building not being visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm and failure to show satisfactory access arrangements.

E/2009/0227/O  Mr R Smith, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, BT53 6AY.  Location, opposite 174 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling.

E/2009/0380/O, Mr P Mooney, 6 Parkmore, Waterfoot.  Location, to the rear of 1 Carn Neill Park, Waterfoot.  Proposed site for single storey dwelling & parking.  Demolition of domestic garage.  Provision of 2 no. car parking spaces for no. 1 Carn Neill Park.

Ms McMath stated that the above two applications had been withdrawn.

E/2009/0415/F  Mr A McIntosh, C/O The Boyd Partnership, 1 Rivers Edge, 13 Ravenhill Road, Belfast, BT6 8DN.  Location, 9.5m NW of 7 Glaneariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed two bedroom self catering cottage.
Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to not being possible to provide sight visibility splays.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Ms McMath stated that she could not permit a second deferral.

Councillor Graham requested that this application be held for two weeks to allow a meeting with Roads Service.

Councillor McAllister stated that he felt that this refusal was disgraceful.  He informed members that Roads Service kept using this as an excuse.  He asked that the Minister look at this application also.
After discussion it was agreed that the application would be held for two weeks and be referred to the Minister.

E/2010/0036/O  P Robin, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 45m SE of 22 Glen Road, Glenariff.  Proposed dwelling on the farm & detached garage.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on 11th November.

10/21:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Application for Relaxation of Building Regulations (NI) 2000
The HTS stated that an application for the relaxation of Building Regulations had been received from Mr J McDonnell, 60 Ballybrack Road, Cushendall. He informed members that the application was recommended for approval since the proposed dwelling was to be sited in what was previously a designated radon zone, but was no longer within the recently re-designated zones as issued by NIEA on 25th November 2009.
After discussion, this was agreed.

New Application for Entertainments Licence

The HBC stated that an application for an Entertainments Licence had been received from Mr Andrew Stewart, 21 Hamilton Park, Ballymoney for The Old Mill, 45 Main Street, Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve this application.

Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence
The HBC stated that an application for an Occasional Entertainments Licence had been received from Cushendun GAC, C/O Mr R Laverty of 3 Craigagh View, Cushendun, for a Marquee in the grounds of 96 Knocknacarry, Cushendun.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve this application subject to compliance with NI Fire & Rescue.
Bilingual Street Nameplates

The HBC stated that further applications had been received for bilingual street nameplates in the English/Irish languages, he outlined the applications.  He informed members that surveys would be carried out as and when additional budgetary funds became available.

This was agreed.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Building Control Report be adopted.”

10/21:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Roads (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act (NI) 2010
The HEE stated that the above Act was made on 13th August 2010, it provided, inter alia, for the closure of roads for special events.  He informed members that it was not anticipated that this power would commence before 1st April 2011.
He outlined Traffic Closure Orders and the effects on Council.

Councillor McMullan stated that most festivals were stewarded and looked after themselves.  He informed members that he hoped that this would not affect the Heart of the Glens.

The HEE stated that at the minute DRD were still working on guidance and that no further information would be available until next year.

Request for refund of Street Trading Licence

The HEE stated that a request had been received, letter attached as Appendix 1, outlining the situation that occurred on 30th August 2010.
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That this licence be refunded due to the exceptional circumstances.”
Application for Bye-Law Registration
The HEE stated that an application for registration of a business for cosmetic piercing and electrolysis has been received from Ms E McAlister, Dilemma Beauty Salon, 16 Mill Street, Cushendall.

He informed members that the premises had been inspected and found to be in compliance with the relevant bye-laws.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be approved.


After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

10/21:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the HDS the Clerk delivered this report.
Arts 

The Clerk stated that the Arts Officer was in attendance at the Council meeting to present a 6-month update
Councillor McConaghy welcomed the Arts Officer to the meeting.

The Arts offer stated that her objective was to continue to offer a high quality programme of arts events and activities to include art, drama, dance, literature and street theatre. To ensure that the arts were available to the public and a wide range of groups at diverse locations across the Moyle District.  To promote the arts and cultural programme through publicity material, press coverage and website.  To work in partnership with Community Safety Partnership, District Policing Partnership, Good Relations Office, North East Peace III Partnership and other agencies to maximise delivery of arts projects and to work in partnership with other voluntary and statutory groups, listed, to promote and develop the arts.

The AO stated that with regard to outcomes and benefits she expected the delivery of quality arts projects across the Moyle District.  To deliver arts programmes to include groups and individuals from diverse identities and needs.  To maintain number of attendances at, and participants in, arts activities to levels of 2009/10.  To maintain the profile of the Moyle arts programme within public media and website.  To deliver projects in partnership with CSP,DPP, ACNI, NITB, Peace III and other agencies and to maintain partnerships with other voluntary and  statutory groups to promote and develop the arts.

The AO outlined projects which had taken place from April to September, including the Red Card Theatre, Peace 111 event, Down in the Garden by Sticky Fingers Children’s Theatre, Festival Fever, Street Dance in Bushmills, Ballycastle, Cushendun, Cushendall, Festival Fever, Drumming in Bushmills, Brighter Nights in Ballycastle and Cushendall,  the Lammas Literature Event,  the Lammas Street Entertainer’s Competition, the Halloween Preparations and Parade, Stilt-walkers and Public Art Project.

She stated that projects had taken part in Ballycastle, Bushmills, Cushendall, Cushendun, Mosside, Liscolman, Rathlin, Armoy and Ballintoy.  She also outlined funding sources to date including the Moyle District Council Arts Projects Budget, Moyle District Council Lammas Fair Budget, Peace III, Moyle Community Safety Partnership, Moyle District Policing Partnership, Moyle PSNI, Rethink Waste, Northern Ireland Tourist Board, Arts Council Northern Ireland and Moyle District Council Capital Projects.

The AO outlined the Arts Events Programme for 2010 – 2011.  She informed members that events completed had been outlined and events to complete included the Halloween preparation and Parade, Christmas Literature Event, Public Art Project and Workshops addressing Arts and Disability.

Councillor McConaghy thanked the Arts Officer for her presentation.
Councillor M Black congratulated the Arts Officer for all her hard work during the Lammas Fair in particular.  She informed members that the Street Entertainers competition had 30 participants this year and that it was greatly enjoyed by all.

Councillor C McShane stated that she had attended the two Red Card productions and had found them very moving.  She stated that life lessons could be taken out of them the world over.  She informed members that she welcomed all sorts of arts and drama.

Councillor McMullan congratulated the Arts Officer on her work.  He asked that the community get behind the work of the Arts Officer.  He informed members that a lot of works went unseen.  He stated that there should be more involvement with the traditional music movement which had no funding at all.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the AO stated that the £500 stated for Halloween Stewarts would be paid to staff for working on a Sunday.  She informed members that a skeleton staff was required for Health and Safety reasons.  With regard to Ceoltas, the AO stated that they had won the Street Entertainers competition this year.  She stated that this group were self sufficient in many ways.  She informed members that she did not have funding for individual groups.
Ballycastle Seafront/Rathlin Harbour Public Art Project

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The Clerk stated that at the Council meeting of 27 September 2010, concept drawings were considered and Malcolm Robertson would be appointed for the production and installation of Ballycastle and Rathlin Public Art Pieces. 
The Clerk informed members that the Rathlin Foreshore was leased by Moyle District Council but that there was no permission for the piece of public sculpture to be placed on this land.
He stated that other Council-owned land on Rathlin Foreshore beside the toilet block was considered an unsuitable setting for the sculpture. He informed members that siting on the breakwater has also been considered, but was not thought possible due to Health and Safety concerns.

He stated that the major funder for the project, Northern Ireland Tourist Board, had confirmed that the sculpture could be relocated to Council-owned land at Ballycastle Seafront. He informed members that confirmation from the Arts Council is still awaited.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That subject to confirmation from the Arts Council and due to the fact that there was no suitable site in Rathlin,  the two pieces of Public Art be sited in Ballycastle.”

The meeting continued out of committee.
Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

Community Infrastructure Fund - Request from Carey Faughs GAC for extension to grant spend

The Clerk stated that Carey Faughs GAC was awarded a grant of £9,374.51 from the Community Infrastructure Fund towards the proposed training area and pitch extension at their grounds on the Cushendall Road in Ballyvoy. However when applying for planning permission, NI Environment Agency requested that they carry out an archaeological survey as the area was viewed to have historical significance. He informed members that the survey subsequently turned up several significant historical artefacts in the area where they planned to develop the new training pitch. He stated that this had resulted in the plans being amended to adjust the positioning on site.  The Clerk stated that as a result, rather than extending the lease on the site, the Parish would now prefer to sell the extended site to the Club. He stated that the Club intended to fundraise to cover the purchase costs and had already raised £15,000 to date.  He informed members that the Club had carried out the work required so far to protect the archaeological site and in future hope to develop the site to promote its historical significance. The Clerk stated that in order to deal with this unforeseen delay, the Club was asking that Council allow the grant to be spent in the 2011-12 financial year.

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council ringfence £9,374.51 for Carey Faughs GAC proposed training area and pitch extension in the estimates for 2011/12.”
Christmas Lighting – Request for inclusion in Council’s Public Liability Insurance

The Clerk stated that permission was required from Roads Service when connecting festive lighting to their street lighting supply and also when erecting festive lighting across a public road.  He informed members that a requirement of Roads Service was that applicants must be able to provide £10 million public liability insurance cover along with the necessary application forms.  He stated that Council was purchasing new festive lighting for Cushendall, Ballycastle and Bushmills and community groups/ traders associations in these areas had requested that Council agree to include these schemes in its public liability insurance, since it was not possible for a community or voluntary association to get this level of insurance cover. 

After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That Council agree to include the festive lighting schemes in Bushmills, Ballycastle and Cushendall in its public liability insurance cover and provide a letter to Roads Service to confirm this arrangement.”

Community Small Grants Scheme Application – Armoy Community Association

The Clerk stated that an application for a Community Small grant had been received from Armoy Community Association, whose aims were to involve the whole community to partake in classes, courses, and groups to improve skill and teambuilding, regardless of age, race, religion or gender.  He informed members that the total cost of the project was £125.
The Clerk stated that this application met the criteria and was recommended for approval.

After discussion it was agreed to approve Community Small Grant of £100 to Armoy Community Association.
Councillor McDonnell wished his objection to be noted.

Good Relations Grant Scheme 

The Clerk stated that the North Antrim Dalriada Group comprised a number of people from mixed religious traditions who have an interest in their shared history of the “Ancient Kingdom of Dalriada”. The Group has organised a number of tours exploring the cultural, political, and religious links between North Antrim and Scotland. 

The Clerk stated that this application met the criteria and was recommended for approval.
After discussion it was agreed to approve the Good Relations Grant for the North Antrim Dalriada Scheme.
Councillor McDonnell wished his objection to be noted.
Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
10/21:08
INTERIM REPORT BY THE TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Interim Report for Technical Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Tender for Ballycastle On-Shore Marina Building

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

The HTS stated that at the Council Meeting of 11th October the contract was awarded subject to a full check of the priced submission by the Quantity Surveyor for the project.  He outlined a summary of the price check.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the contract for Ballycastle On-shore Marina building be awarded to GEDA 
Construction for the sum of £596,000.”

The meeting continued out of committee.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the HTS stated that there would be a press release.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Technical Services be adopted.”

10/21:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES
APSE, Lean Mean and Frontline, Service transformation for the frontline.  To be held on 29th October 2010 at the Signal Centre of Business Excellence, Bangor. 
There were no nominations for this conference.

Tidy Northern Ireland’s Litter Summit 2010, Tackling Environmental Crime.  To be held on 11th November 2010 at the Craigavon Civic Centre.

There were no nominations for this conference.
10/21:10 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Occasional Licence for Robert Gray, Main Street, Ballintoy for Ballinlea LOL on 29th October 2010.

There were no objections to the above application.
10/21:11

Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

10/21:12
Correspondence
Letter dated 27th September 2010 from Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding the Consultation on Northern Health and Social Care Trust Volunteering Policy and Procedures
This correspondence was noted.
Letter dated 12th October 2010 from Coleraine Borough Council regarding the Northern Corridor Railway
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would write to the Minister regarding the Northern Corridor Railway.

Letter dated 13th October 2010 from the Minister Edwin Poots MLA regarding the work of the Transition Committees and the Collaboration and Efficiency (ICE) programme

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That attendance at the Transition Committee would be an approved duty and that Council would agree to the continuation of this committee at least until March.”

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour of and 3 against the proposal which was carried.
Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting.

Memo from HR Manager regarding the Advanced Diploma in Civic Leadership and Community Planning
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 14th October 2010 from the Health and Social Care Board regarding the Consultation on piloting the new Dental Contracts
This letter was noted.
Letter from Nilga and Solace accompanying the Improvement, Collaboration & Efficiency, Local Government Newsletter
This letter was noted.
Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

Letter dated 15th October 2010 from Roads Service regarding the provision of Road Humps – Bayview Road, Ballycastle

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would agree with the Roads Service provision of Road Humps at Bayview Road, Ballycastle.

Letter dated 21st October 2010 from Northern Ireland Assembly regarding Justice (Northern Ireland) Bill
The Clerk stated that comments were invited.

Letter dated 22nd October 2010 from the Northern Ireland Assembly regarding Armed Forces and Veterans Bill
The Clerk stated that comments were invited.

NILGA Maximising Impact through EU Funds

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would agree to approve Councillor McMullan’s attendance at the NILGA Maximising Impact through EU Funds conference on Wednesday 27th October.
Retention of the Ballot Box, Rathlin Island
In reply to Councillor C McShane, the Clerk stated that he would be be sending a letter as part of the response to the consultation which was open until December.
The meeting concluded at 21:15pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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25th October 2010

